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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 18th December 2012, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    P Kay
    (Deputy Mayor)




Mr    I  Baird




Mr    S Cox




Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Miss C Morgan




Mrs  J  Morgan




Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillor Mr Paul McMahon, representatives of Lakers School and Coleford Bowls Club and Mr Walter Williams.

PUBLIC FORUM

In view of the items for discussion, the Mayor extended the period of the Public Forum to 20 minutes.

The Deputy Headmaster of Lakers School accompanied by a number of pupils made a presentation to the Council in support of their application for a grant to help 3 African children and a teacher to visit Coleford for a week in March 2013.  The pupils explained that it had previously been possible to get funding from the British Council for exchange visits but budgets have now been cut.  The pupils have carried out a number of fundraising activities themselves and have so far raised £4,000.  The pupils handed their grant application to the Mayor.  She thanked the pupils and explained that the application would be put to the Finance and Office Committee for consideration at its next meeting in January.  The Mayor invited the Deputy Headmaster and one of the pupils to attend that meeting.

Frank Melhuish and Malcolm Patterson made a presentation to the Council concerning the

Angus Buchanan VC Memorial Recreation Ground Trustees refusal to renew the Coleford Bowls Clubs lease at the Playing Fields.  Malcolm said a petition had already collected 2,000 signatures in favour of the Bowls Club and he asked the Council for its help to persuade the Trustees to reverse their decision.  The Mayor agreed that Coleford could not afford to lose its Bowls Club and agreed that the Council would write to the Trustees asking them to reconsider.  She also invited the Bowls Club representatives to attend the January meeting of the Amenities Committee when the matter would be discussed further.

The Public Forum closed at 7.20pm.   

140.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillor Atherley, County Councillor Hall and PC Rob Dix.

141.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Baird made a declaration of interest in connect with the Lakers School presentation during the Public Forum. 

142.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 27th NOVEMBER 2012

The Minutes of the meeting held on 27th November 2012 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr  C Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

143.
MATTERS ARISING

Cllr Cox said the hedges at Sunneybank remained uncut.  It was agreed that this would be referred to the Highways Committee.

Cllr Kay reported that GCC Highways had spoken to Bloor Homes about flooding at Angel Vale and he had been assured the problem had bee resolved by 15th November.  Cllr Kay asked Mr Walter Williams if he had any evidence to the contrary, could he please supply photographs to the Council.
144.
POLICE REPORT

The Clerk gave a verbal report from the Police.  PC Dix had said that crime in Coleford was very quiet at the moment.

145.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments made during the month of November 2012 were noted and approved.

146.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted that there had been no Petty Cash payments in November 2012.

147.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for November 2012 were noted and approved.

148.
AUDITORS’ REPORT

Members noted the quarterly in-house Auditors report presented by Cllr Kay

149.
FAIR FUEL UK

After discussion, Members agreed that the Council should affiliate to Fair Fuel UK.  The Clerk said that there was no charge for affiliation.  Cllr Drury said fuel in the Forest was always more expensive than many other parts of the County and Members agreed that this should be brought to the attention of Fair Fuel UK 

150.
ANTI VIRUS SOFTWARE

The Clerk reported that new anti-virus software needed to be installed on the Council’s web server.  Members agreed but stipulated that this should be done at a more favourable charge by the installer. 

151.
FOREST AND WYEDEAN RALLY

The Mayor said she had met with the Rally organisers and had walked the proposed route through the town.  It had been agreed that the organisers would apply for appropriate street closure orders.  The Mayor said that the event, which will be held on 9th February 2013, was also being fully supported by the District Council.
152.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Finance and Office Committee meeting held on 11th  December 2012 and it was proposed that Recommendation 3 be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Members noted the draft outline for the 2013/2014 budget and it was proposed that this should be discussed further at the January full Council meeting.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

153.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions taken at the Planning Committee meeting held on 27th November 2012.

154. HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Highways Committee meeting held on 5th December 2012 and presented by Cllr Kay.  

Item 4. Cllr Kay said that the drains, culverts and gullies had now all been cleared.

Item 11.  Cllr Kay said that the Committee had written to Cllr Hale and a meeting with him would be held in January to discuss his allocation of £10K for projects in the Parish.
155.
MEMBERS REPORTS

The Mayor said she had attended the switch on of the Christmas lights on 30th November.  The event had been very well attended by the public and it was agreed that the Council should send a letter of thanks to the Lights Organising Committee

On 1st December the Mayor had attended a service at the Mount of Olives which was the first service held by the new Minister.

Other events attended by the Mayor were:

4th December
Meeting with Bowls Club

5th December
Meeting with Rally organisers.

6th December
Halls Charity meeting

7th December
Christmas tree dedication at crematorium.

8th December
Coalway Frost Fair

8th December
Town walk of Rally route

15th December
Churches Together Carol singing.

Cllr Kay said he had attended the following events:

30th November
Switch on of Christmas lights

6th December
Internal audit of Council’s accounts

8th December
Town walk of Rally route

10th December
Had been contacted re a problem with the Christmas lights at the Clock Tower.

Cllr J Morgan said she had attended the switch on of the Christmas lights, the Halls Charity meeting and the Coalway Frost Fair.

Cllr C Morgan said she had attended the Coalway Frost Fair.

Cllr Penny said he had attended the Coalway Frost Fair.  On 13th December he had attended a meeting with the Monmouth Festival Committee and had been struck by the very different approach taken to organising events in Monmouth.  He said the Committee had been very impressed by the Coleford busking event and were looking to hold their own event in 2013.

Cllr Prosser said he had attended the Christmas lights switch on and the Bream Band Christmas Concert on 9th December.

Cllr Reynolds said he had attended the Christmas lights switch on and the District Council Planning meeting at which the application for Pingry Farm was approved without objections.

Cllr Drury said he had attended the Christmas lights switch on and the Coalway Frost Fair.  He said he had taken a number of photographs and it was agreed that these should be displayed on the Council’s website.  He said he had been contacted by the Forester Newspaper about the potential closure of St. John’s Church.

Cllrs C Elsmore and E Elsmore said they had attended the following events:

5th December
Area Health Forum discussion about Shepherd House.

8th December
Coalway Frost Festival

9th December
Candlelight Supper on behalf of Hospice.

Cllr Baird said he had attended the Christmas lights switch on.  He had attended the Finance and Office Committee meeting as an observer.  He also reported that meetings concerning the future of the Wilderness centre were continuing.

156.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said the District Council Scrutiny Report on Five Acres would be presented at Lakers School on 31st January 2013.  He also said that the District Area Development Plan would contain details affecting the future of the Five Acres site.

Cllr McMahon said he was involved with the ADPD report and that a District Council meeting was scheduled for 7th January 2013.  He said that the Tesco appeal was due to be heard on 10th January and a decision on the Poole Way wind farm application was expected by April 2013.  He said the election for the Berry Hill District Councillor vacancy would be held on 7th February 2013.

The Mayor said she had been asked by the Forester Newspaper for her predictions for Coleford for 2013.  Members agreed the prepared statement that she read out.

157.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during November 2012. 
The Mayor closed the Public meeting at 8.15pm and the Council moved into Committee.

158. COLEFORD BOWLS CLUB

The Mayor said she had met with Committee members of the Bowls Club. All agreed that the Town Council supported their cause and would what it could to help. 

159. RECOMMENDATION 5 OFFICE AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

The Clerk reported that the District Council held some Section 106 funds. The Council agreed with her recommendation. 
Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed with 10 votes in favour and none against with 2 abstentions.

The meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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